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SOUTHERY PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes Subject to the Approval at the next Meeting

Ordinary Meeting of the Parish Council 

Monday 5 February 2018 at 7.00 pm

Southery Village Hall

Attendance:

Cllr Terry Hipsey (Chair)

Cllr Crispin Copsey
Cllr Kay Hipsey
Cllr Javey Osler

Cllr Alison Youngs
Cllr Neil Richards


Cllr Roger Whitehead

(One Vacancy)
Helen Richardson, Parish Clerk 
Also in attendance:
Members of the Public: 8
Cllr Martin Storey (Norfolk County Council and Borough Council of Kings Lynn and West Norfolk)

Kevin Rooney, Chair of the Southery Village Hall Management Committee.
01/18
Apologies and Welcome
There were apologies of absence received from Cllr Linda Playford and Cllr Annette Osler.  
02/18
Consider Declarations of Interest on Agenda Items and Dispensation Requests 
There were none.
03/18
Minutes of the Meeting dated 6 November 2017 and Matters Arising
The minutes of the meeting held on 4 December 2017 were agreed as a true record and signed by the Chair.  Prop: KH, 2nd AY. All in favour.
DECISION: 
That the minutes of 4 December 2017 are approved.

Matters Arising:
· Cllr Kay Hipsey shared that the Christmas tree had been donated to the Village at no cost to the Parish Council.  Cllr Terry Hipsey thanked those who were involved in the Christmas Tree lighting event just before Christmas, for arranging the tree and its decorations.  Cllr Alison Youngs also thanked those who helped and the public who made donations. He added that it was well received by all and there also had been compliments received on email from parishioners to the Clerk.  After discussion it was agreed to arrange for a rooted tree to be placed on the Village Green, and it was agreed that a Councillor would speak to Swish.  This would be looked after by the Councillors and any turning on and off of lights would need a rota next year. Prop: KH, 2nd NR. All in favour.
DECISION: 
That a rooted Christmas Tree will be planted on the Village Green and an event will be 


arranged before Xmas.

Other matters arising from the previous meeting had been circulated to Councillors as follows:

a) The Wymondham Safety Camera Partnership had confirmed they received information from Southery's speed sign data.
b) GK4 Academy use of the field for their club was being progressed by the Clerk.

c) The Handyman would be extending the Interment space and cutting brambles in the cemetery soon.

d) Inclusion of weed killing of older cemetery plots as part of the Grounds Maintenance contract had been confirmed.

e) The Clerk had discussed the Football hut and toilets with a representative of the Football Club who had confirmed there was no agreement or document pertaining to conditions of the buildings and the Parish Council had the power progress anything should they wished.

f) The Clerk had begun quotations for the re-tarmaking of the cemetery footpath but during the meeting it was agreed by Councillors not to pursue due to high costs and Cllr Alison Youngs agreed to survey for any safety issues to be resolved.

g) The Clerk had reported concerns relating to planning enforcement and the Borough Council were pursuing.

h) Norfolk County Council had confirmed signs at entrances to the village had been moved. 

i) A site meeting had been held with Andy Wallace, Norfolk County Council Western Area Manager and Managers of the Internal Drainage Board and his colleague, with the Parish Clerk, Cllr Roger Whitehead and Cllr Crispin Copsey to discuss drainage issues at Campsey Road.  After discussions Andy Wallace agreed to pass over the Flood and Risk Team at County Hall for further investigations into whether an existing drainage system had been covered over and lost, and whether there was the possibility of taking the drainage across the road and away into an existing drain.

04/18
Parish Council Vacancies (Co-option)

Cllr Terry Hipsey advised that there remained to be one vacancy available for co-option.
05/18 Approval of Internal Auditor
The Council approved a suggested Internal Auditor by the Clerk for the 2017/18 Audit of accounts to the amount of £50.  Prop: TH, 2nd NR. All in favour.
DECISION: 
That the Internal Auditor Jo Raby is appointed at a cost of £50 for the 201718 accounts.

06/18
Norfolk Association of Playing Fields Membership
Cllr Neil Richards presented the item and advised that the membership was £25 per year which they will offer advice when needed and after five years of membership funding opportunities were available.  Cllr Terry Hipsey added that learning could be gained from working with organisations such as this and recently he had come across equipment for adults for keep fit outside that in the future could be something they could assist with.  Prop: NR, 2nd TH. All in favour.
DECISION: 
That the Parish Council become members of the Norfolk Association of Playing Fields at a cost of £25 per annum.
07/18
Rent Review Land Adjacent to 63 Recreation Drive
After discussion the Parish Council agreed for the rent amount to remain the same annual cost of £90.  The Clerk confirmed that there was a lease and necessary paperwork in place and this would remain in force until the leaseholder wished to surrender their lease or otherwise.  It was agreed that a review would take place in May for 2018/19.
Prop: NR, 2nd AY. All in favour.
DECISION:   That the Rent of Land Adjacent to 63 Recreation Drive remain at the same cost of £90 and be reviewed in May for 201819.
08/18
Community Police Newsletter
The Parish Council had received the latest newsletter from the Police which was also available on the Southery Parish Council website.  Cllr Terry Hipsey advised that the Downham Market Police station would be meeting with the Council at the March meeting to discuss Street Briefings that they are able to offer in the village regarding Southery and anything else.  He added that he had been in touch with Inspector Cant and this was arranged to be the first item on the agenda.
09/18
Norfolk Association of Local Councils
The Parish Council continued to receive newsletters for information and this was noted.
10/18
Building Firm Proposal
The Council noted that a building firm had been in touch about a proposal regarding development within the village in particular the changing facilities on the playing field.  The building firm had declared itself in the meeting and the Parish Council agreed to listen to a presentation on their proposal after the meeting, but the Chair Cllr Terry Hipsey stressed that the Parish Council would listen but opinions and decisions on anything in relation to the topic would not be discussed or shared with them.
11/18
Grounds Maintenance Contract

A final draft had been circulated to the Councillors by the Clerk following amendments regarding working days and respectability of members of the public.  The Councillors had no further amendments and agreed to the contract.
Prop: TH, 2nd JO. All in favour.
DECISION: That the Chair signs the Grounds Maintenance Contract for 2018/19 on behalf of the Parish 
Council in duplicate, and one to be passed to the contractor.
12/18
Trees on Playing Field
The Parish Clerk shared three quotes that had been obtained to reduce the height of the trees by half.  The Parish Council agreed for Cllr Crispin Copsey and Cllr Javey Osler to review the trees and report back in March.
DECISION That Cllr Crispin Copsey and Cllr Javey Osler review the trees themselves for cutting back and report the Parish Council in March.
13/18
Annual Playground Inspection
The Parish Council noted the annual playground inspection that had been conducted by Wickstead in January.  The Parish Council noted the contents and agreed no action would be taken on the items from risks which ranged from very low to medium, and there were no high risk items.  The Council agreed for the Handyman to continue to monitor the flooring.

14/18
Land Registry
After discussion it was agreed for the Clerk update the contact details for the playing field land registry for Southery Parish Council to being her own as a point of contact.  The Clerk advised that she was carrying out an audit of other land registrations and if there was anything she should be aware of to investigate for Councillors of the public get in touch.   The Clerk agreed to write a audit checklist of land the Council owned.
15/18
Toilet Door Vandalism
The Clerk advised that the door to the toilet had been vandalised and the Handyman had quoted £20 plus up to three hours work in total to procure the wood and put the new one in place, total of £48.

Prop: CC, 2nd TH. All in favour.
DECISION: That the Handyman is approved the repair the toilet door as quoted for three hours work and £20 materials.
16/18 Streetlighting Contract
The Council had received a contract for the services of maintaining streetlights for its contractor following its review of the service.  The Council had no amendments and approved the contract.
Prop: CC, 2nd TH. All in favour.
DECISION:  That the contract is approved with the current contractor K&M Lighting.
17/18
Streetlighting Supply Costs for Electricity 
Cllr Neil Richards advised that he had been investigating it and wasn't straight forward, he advised that the Clerk had been reviewing it with another Parish and one contractor was double the price as it included a service charge and she was awaiting one other contractor quote.  He shared that he would review that information and take a view on it after but it was likely that the current supplier was the cheapest.  The Clerk advised that unmetered supplies for streetlighting were not as widely available as home electricity and the process and pricing was very different.
18/18 Kissing Gate - Feltwell Road (Adjacent to 51)
The Clerk advised that the Kissing Gate at Feltwell Road had been included in the Parish Partnership Fund as an option but wasn't pursued.  It was agreed to re-table the item on the agenda and the cost was £250. The Clerk added following a query that the gate was the property of Norfolk County Council and therefore they wouldn't agreed for anything to install other than themselves and the standard of the equipment was determined by them.  The Council could either pay for it themselves, wait until the next round of parish partnership funding and pay half with the County Council or wait for the County Council to prioritise within their programmes though there was no guarantee of when that might be.  After discussion the Clerk agreed to contact David Mills, Public Rights of Way Officer at Norfolk County Council to ask if it would be allowable for Councillors to refurbish it.

19/18 Extended Bus Route to Ely

Cllr Terry Hipsey advised that there had been communications to the West Norfolk Voluntary Community Transport regarding a pilot to extend their current fortnightly service to Ely.  The Clerk advised that they would likely need a proposal from what the Council was wishing to offer to pilot an extension of the current service before further discussing.  Cllr Martin Storey shared that public transport was a high priority for Norfolk County Council and he was often representing his electors who often advised it was a big issue for them.  He added that it is a case that if public transport isn't used it faces being lost but Norfolk County Council was doing all it could to help.  Cllr Kay Hipsey shared that for vulnerable residents and those unable to drive in the village transport was essential to help them access services outside the village.  Cllr Alison Youngs added whether big transport companies would consider merging with other counties.  Cllr Martin Storey passed the Clerk contact details for a Manager for Transport at Norfolk County Council and she agreed to call for an update to share at the next meeting.
20/18
Community Payback Scheme
The Clerk had circulated information to Councillors regarding the scheme for ideas of what could be bid for in the Village.  Cllr Terry Hipsey shared that the BMX track was overgrown and needed weeding and the village hall grounds needed tidying.  Cllr Kay Hipsey said that the railings to the play area also needed painting.   It was also agreed that litter picking in the village could also be something that they could help. The Clerk agreed to submit a bid to the scheme.
DECISION: 
That the Clerk bid to the Community Payback Scheme for identified needs.

21/18 SAM2 Data

The Parish Council had received the latest data for review, it was noted that the highest speed recording was 80 and 90 mph but it was acknowledged that it could be emergency services.  Cllr Terry Hipsey advised that if there were 11 or more recordable incidents of speeding the Safety Camera Partnership van could attend.
22/18 Cllr Martin Storey Update - County Councillor and Borough Councillor

Following a letter from the Chair of Castle Acre being forwarded to all Parishes via the Norfolk Association of Local Councils, regarding sifting of planning applications at the Borough Council, Cllr Martin Storey advised that he would be able to clarify.  He advised that officers were spending a lot of time writing up reports on small planning applications, and for a trial period of 12 months to try and alleviate workload to free up time to spend on larger more complex schemes, the Chair, Vice Chair of the Planning Committee and Planning Officers would review applications that could be for delegated decision to Planning Officer and not include them in the Planning Committee's agenda which required various reports writing.  He added that this had been agreed by the Council on 25 January.  Cllr Martin Storey assured the Parish Council that there role as consultee would remain the same.  He shared that if there was any concerns about any application himself, Cllr Lawrence of Cllr Peake would be of assistance to take any views forward.  If after 12 months it would be reviewed.
In response Cllr Neil Richards requested that the Borough Council draw up a criteria of what they will deem to be of the size advised of, as without it there could be risk of determination of what was a small application and that could change in time and grow without it.  Cllr Martin Storey agreed that it was a valid point and agreed to raise it.  Cllr Neil Richards added that with criteria in place it may put people's minds to rest that it is being worked to and monitored against.  Cllr Alison Youngs highlighted that interpretation of what was small could be different for different people, so a criteria was important.  

Cllr Martin Storey added that Norfolk County Council budgets were being debated on 12 February at County Hall, and the Government had given the Council 1% which would help to alleviate transport and gritting services needed.   He shared that there were undoubtedly hard times ahead and he felt that everyone needed to come together to do what was best for Norfolk especially those who were not as fortunate.  
23/18 Planning

a)  Planning Applications for Consideration during the meeting: NONE

a) Planning Applications Received for comment recent to note, no comments were returned:

i) 18/00023/F Construction of detached garage, The Cottage, Ferry Bank, Brandon Creek.

ii) 17/02333/F Construction of detached 4 bedroom house, garage, new access drive and landscaping at the Old Rectory, 2 Churchgate Street
a) To note the following Planning Decisions Received since the last meeting: 

i) 17/01763/RM, 8 Church Lane, Southery, Reserved matters application for construction of three dwellings following demolition of one existing building and agricturual shed.  Application permitted 6 Dec 17.  Delegated Decision.
24/18
Finance

The following payments were approved for both months of December and January as there hadn't been a meeting in January: 
Prop: TH, 2nd NR. Five were in favour and two abstentions, no one was against, approved on majority.
	Payee
	Net 
	VAT 
	Gross

	Clerks -  wages and expenses- Dec 17 and Jan 18
	581.25
	0.00
	581.25

	PAYE HMRC - Clerk- Dec 17 and Jan 17
	125.55
	0.00
	125.55

	Handyman- wages and expenses - battery charge SAM2
	122.60
	0.00
	122.60

	PAYE HMRC - Handyman - Dec 17 and Jan 18
	25.65
	0.00
	25.65

	Anglian Water - Cemetery - Oct - Jan 18
	8.68
	0.00
	8.68

	Parish Council Management Fee
	1454.50
	288.50
	1,743.00

	K&M Lighting - streetlighting maintenance - Nov/Dec 17
	143.46
	28.69
	172.15

	K&M Lighting - streetlighting upgrades as per agreement to do adhoc as they break
	445.00
	89.00
	534.00

	K&M Lighting - streetlighting maintenance - Jan 2018
	71.73
	14.35
	86.08

	K&M Lighting - streetlighting maintenance - February 18
	71.73
	14.35
	86.08

	T&A Tree and Garden Service - Tree Hazard Survey
	265.00
	0.00
	265.00

	Information Commissioners Office Membership - Annual Fee - in line with Data Protection Regulations
	35.00
	0.00
	35.00

	E.On by Direct Debit - Dec 17 and Jan 18
	427.51
	85.50
	513.01

	Norfolk County Council Parish Partnership Improvements 17/18 Scheme - Holmans Chase - resurface of footpath
	425.00
	0.00
	425.00

	Smith of Derby - Church Clock Servicing - S137 - Powers to Provide a Public Clock
	279.60
	0.00
	279.60

	Society of Local Council Clerks Membership Fee
	40.33
	0.00
	40.33

	Total
	4522.59
	520.39
	5042.98


25/18
Councillors concerns and agenda items for next meeting 
a) Following a query the Clerk advised that BT had advised the telephone box on Upgate Street had a removal date to be done by September 2018 which was within their two year framework. They advised that if there was anything dangerous to report it to them and they would resolve. 
26/18 Forward Work Programme

The Parish Council noted the programme over the coming months.  

27/18
Public Comments / Questions

a) Campsey Road - Rubbish in hedges when walking and plastic in trees. The Parish Council agreed to add it to the Community Payback Scheme bid for litter picking.  Cllr Kay Hipsey shared that perhaps it might be something the Community scheme could cut hedges when needed.
b) Following a suggeston about garden competition in the village to promote pride and good atmosphere around the village, the Village Hall Chair agreed to take back to Swish as an idea and tie in with the run up to the Carnival perhaps for the following year. Cllr Alison Youngs suggested that the School Gardening club could perhaps help.  
c) Following a comment regarding lack of bins in the village, Councillors agreed to audit the different parts of the village to understand how many there were.  The Clerk agreed to coordinate on email.  Then bring back to a meeting for further discussion.
d) Following comments regarding manhole covers adjacent to 51 Feltwell Road needing repair and the whole route in general, the Clerk advised that she was reporting the whole road to County Council as there were numerous pot holes and broken manhole covers.  Cllr Alison Youngs agreed to take pictures when safe to do so and forward to the Clerk.  The Chair added that we can only report the work to be done but it is in the hands of Norfolk County Council for if and when they do the work.
e) There was concerns that the 20mph good neighbour scheme for lorries through the village wasn't been acknowledged.  It was felt that the Parish Council and members of the public should encourage respectful behaviour as we were unable to control it. 
f) A Member of the public shared that lorries that are speeding to report to the companies they are from as if on tacos the speed could be ratified by the company that way.  It was acknowledged that if drivers were breaking the law it was the Police's power to enforce not the Parish Council.  
g) The Chair of the Village Hall advised that there was numerous pieces of maintenance needed in the hall and the heating was not efficient.  They were reviewing ways they could fund a new hall and possibility of moving it to the playing field but it was noted there had been opposition to this in the past.   The Parish Council agreed to help the Village Hall Management Committee in their project if they were able.
h) There was concerns that by limiting traffic through the village it would further reduce facilities in the village such as shops who use them.  

28/18
Date of Next Meeting (All at 7.00 pm in the Village Hall)  Monday 5 March 2018.  The Chair thanked those for attending.   
Meeting closed at 8.50 pm
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